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1. Introduction 

Context 

1.1. This document is a guide to the revision of the 

Environmental Statement for the A21 Tonbridge to 

Pembury Dualling scheme. 

1.2. The revision of the Environmental Statement 

(hereafter referred to as ‘the revised ES’) updates 

the Environmental Statement for the scheme that was 

published in December 2009 (hereafter referred to as 

‘the published ES’). Large parts of the published ES 

are unchanged, as explained in this guidance note. 

Background 

1.3. In December 2009 the Highways Agency published 

proposals for the A21 Tonbridge to Pembury Dualling 

(hereafter referred to as ‘the scheme’) including 

draft Orders under the Highways Act 1980 and an 

Environmental Statement. 

1.4. Statutory objections to the scheme were received and 

a Public Inquiry was to have been held in July 2010 

but was cancelled pending the Government’s October 

2010 Spending Review. In the Spending Review 

announcement the scheme was listed as a ‘pipeline 

scheme’ for which development work would continue 

but construction would not start until the next 

spending review period in 2015 at the earliest.  

1.5. In May 2012 the Roads Minister, Mike Penning, 

announced that work on the scheme would recommence 

to complete the Public Inquiry process so that it 

would be possible to start construction in the next 

spending review period or earlier, subject to the 

outcome of the Public Inquiry and the availability 

of finance. 

1.6. The Highways Agency considers the published ES 

should be reviewed before the Public Inquiry for the 

following reasons: 

 Recalibration of the traffic model to take account 
of any changes in traffic volumes and the change in 

the proposed opening year of the scheme (now 2017 

compared to the previously proposed 2014); 
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 A revised cost estimate for the scheme and 
consequent changes to the economic appraisal; 

 Minor changes to the design of the scheme as a 
result of a ‘value engineering’ and cost saving 

appraisal; 

 Changes to design standards and assessment 
guidance; 

 Changes to the programmes for other road schemes 
and development schemes; 

 To include the results of additional ecological 
surveys carried out to ascertain if conditions have 

changed since the published ES was prepared; 

 Where possible, to address comments on and 
objections to the proposals published in December 

2009 

1.7. The revised ES is the result of that review. 

Legal Basis and Purpose of the Revised Environmental 

Statement 

1.8. The legal basis and purpose of the revised ES and 

the requirement for an Environmental Impact 

Assessment are identical to that stated in the 

published ES and are restated in the Introduction to 

the revised ES. 

Availability of the Revised Environmental Statement 

1.9. Copies of the revised ES and of this guidance note 

are available to view, free of charge, at the 

following deposit locations from 18 February to 2 

April 2013: 

 Highways Agency, Federated House, London Road, 
Dorking, Surrey,RH4 1SZ 

 Pembury Library, The Hop House, Hemwood Green Road, 
Pembury, Tunbridge Wells, Kent TN2 4HS 

 Tunbridge Wells Library, Mount Pleasant Road, 
Tunbridge Wells, Kent TN1 1NS 

 Tonbridge Library, Avebury Avenue, Tonbridge, Kent 
TN9 1TG 
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 Kent County Council Reception, Invicta House, 
County Road, Maidstone, Kent, ME14 1XX 

 Tonbridge and Malling Gateway, Tonbridge Castle, 
Castle Street, Tonbridge, Kent TN9 1B 

 Tunbridge Wells Gateway, 8 Grosvenor Road, 
Tunbridge Wells, Kent TN1 2AB 

1.10. The Non-Technical Summary of the revised ES is 

available free of charge at the deposit locations. 

1.11. Copies of the revised ES, priced at £100 for all 

three volumes, may be purchased from the Highways 

Agency at the above address 

1.12. Copies of the published ES, also priced at £100 for 

all three volumes, may also be purchased from the 

Highways Agency at the above address. 

1.13. A CD containing all volumes of the revised ES and 

all volumes of the published ES, priced at £5, may 

be purchased from the Highways Agency at the above 

address. Alternatively, all the documents can be 

downloaded from the Highways Agency’s website at the 

following address:  

http://www.highways.gov.uk/roads/road-projects/A21-

Tonbridge-to-Pembury-Dualling. 

1.14. All interested parties are invited to comment on or 

object to the revised ES in writing to the Highways 

Agency at the address shown above, not later than 2 

April 2013.  

1.15. Due to the objections received to the proposals 

published in December 2009, the Secretary of State 

for Transport and the Secretary of State for 

Communities and Local Government consider it will be 

necessary to hold a Public Local Inquiry into the 

proposals. All received comments on or objections to 

the revised ES may be made available at the Public 

Inquiry or otherwise made available to other 

interested parties. 
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2. Structure of the Revised 
Environmental Statement 

2.1. The revised ES is in the same format as the 

published ES.  Each chapter in the revised ES 

corresponds to the chapters in the published ES in 

number and order.  This approach has been used to 

ensure consistency and to facilitate ease of 

reference and clarity. 

2.2. In the revised ES text that is unchanged from the 

published ES is in Arial typeface. Text that is new 

to the revised ES or changed from the published ES 

is in Courier typeface. 

 

Text that is unchanged from the published ES is in this Arial typeface. 

Text that is new to the revised ES or changed from 

the published ES is in this Courier typeface. 

 

2.3. At the beginning of each chapter of the revised ES 

there is a short introduction stating how the 

chapter has been updated, or that it is unchanged, 

compared to the published ES. The introduction to 

each chapter of the revised ES is reproduced in 

Section 3 below. 

2.4. Volume 2 of the revised ES provides updates and 

additions to the figures in Volume 2 of the 

published ES. Appendices to the revised ES are in 

Volume 3 and where appropriate state where 

Appendices in Volume 3 of the published ES are 

superseded. 
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3. Summary of the Revised 
Environmental Statement. 

Chapter 2: Need for the Scheme 

3.1. This chapter replaces the corresponding chapter in 

the published ES to take account of the changed 

programme for the scheme, i.e. the expected 

completion of construction is now 2017 instead of 

2014, and the updated traffic modelling and accident 

data. 

Chapter 3: Scheme Description 

3.2. This chapter describes the Scheme in the draft 

Orders and published ES (2009).  In addition, it 

describes the design changes to the published scheme 

as a result of a value engineering exercise in 2011 

in collaboration with Kent County Council.  The 

design changes are: 

 Proposed Fairthorne junction – earthworks modified 
to increase excavation; 

 Longfield Road junction – embankment slopes 
steepened to 1:2 to reduce fill;  

 Large bund adjacent to Castle Hill Farm reduced in 

height and partially replaced with an environmental 

barrier.  

Chapter 4: Traffic and Transport 

3.3. This chapter entirely replaces that of the published 

ES for the following reasons: 

 Additional traffic surveys because of the age of 
some of the existing data and reference to DMRB and 

/ or Webtag about the age of survey data; 

 Changes in the scheme opening year (2017) and 
design year (2032); 

 Revisions to Webtag, NTM and NTEM; 

 Consequent recalibration / revalidation of the 
traffic modelling. 
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Chapter 5: Construction 

3.4. This chapter remains the same as the Published ES.   

Chapter 6: Alternatives 

3.5. This chapter describes the alternatives to the 

Scheme that have been considered both before and 

after publication of the ES and draft Orders in 

2009.   

3.6. Sections 6.2 to 6.7 describe alternatives considered 

before publication of the ES and draft Orders. These 

sections are substantially the same as the published 

ES. 

3.7. Section 6.8 describes alternatives considered in 

2011 in a review of the scheme and value engineering 

assessment carried out jointly by the HA and Kent 

County Council.    

Chapter 7: Approach to EIA 

3.8. This chapter supplements the chapter in the 

Published ES.  Additional clarification has been 

given on the composition of topic chapters so that 

the method is described logically in each chapter, 

as defined under subsequent sub-headings.  In 

addition, more description on defining and assessing 

significance has been provided to explain the 

methods used in determining significance through a 

consistent matrix approach.   

3.9. The temporal or timescale scope has also been 

updated to reflect the intended start of 

construction, intended opening year (2017) and 

future assessment years (2026 and 2032). 

 

3.10. Section 7.5 has also been updated to reflect the 

revised traffic model, for do minimum and do-

something scenarios. 

Chapter 8: Planning Policy Context 

3.11. This chapter supplements the chapter in the 

published ES and has been updated primarily due to 

changes in national planning policy. 
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Chapter 9: Noise and Vibration 

3.12. This chapter entirely replaces that of the published 

ES because the traffic model, which provides the 

underlying input for noise model (in that it 

provides traffic flows, speeds and composition), has 

been revised to take account of new traffic survey 

data (to provide current year validation) and new 

base and assessment years (due to the change in the 

expected construction programme). 

Chapter 10: Air Quality 

3.13. This chapter replaces the air quality chapter in the 

Published ES (2009) in its entirety for the 

following reasons: 

3.14. The traffic model, which provides the underlying 

input for the air quality model (in that it provides 

traffic flows, speeds and composition) has been 

revised to take account of new traffic count data  

(to provide current year validation) and new base 

and assessment years (due to the change in the 

expected construction programme). 

3.15. There have been extensive changes to air quality 

assessment input data and methodology issued by 

DEFRA and the Highways Agency in the last two years 

in light of findings from recent studies on trends 

in pollutant concentrations and the effects of the 

recent economic downturn, specifically:  
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 An advice note describing new methods for 
projecting NO2 concentrations;  

 Updated vehicle emission rates and fleet 
composition estimates;  

 Updated background air quality mapping;  

 Updated NOx to NO2 post-processing results tool;  

 Updated projection factors for future NO2 
concentrations; 

 A Highways Agency interim advice note (IAN) on the 
assessment of long term trends in air quality;  

 A Highways Agency draft IAN on the evaluation of 
significant effects in air quality; 

 

3.16. As a result, extensive work has been undertaken so 

that the air quality assessment is in accordance 

with the current understanding of air pollution and 

emissions, in line with the latest Government and 

Highways Agency guidance and using the latest 

available data. 

  

3.17. Because of the time that has passed since the 

publication of the ES in 2009, a new scheme-specific 

baseline air quality monitoring survey was started 

in May 2012.  The baseline section of this chapter 

includes the results of this survey to the end of 

2012.  It is planned to continue the scheme-specific 

survey until a 12 month data set has been obtained. 

 

3.18. A new air quality detailed model has been developed 

which incorporates all of the above changes, and in 

particular reflects the new affected road network 

determined from the revised traffic model output, 

meteorological data for the new assessment base year 

(2011) and new vehicle emission rates to allow 

assessment of the scheme in the new opening year of 

2017.  There are no significant changes to the 

scheme design from that of the 2009 ES that affect 

the assessment. 
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Chapter 11: Nature Conservation 

3.19. This chapter replaces the chapter in the published 

ES, 2009 in its entirety. The key changes to the 

published ES are because many of the protected 

species surveys would have been over 3 years old in 

2013.  

Chapter 12: Landscape 

3.20. This chapter has been updated primarily due to: 

 Changes in assessment methodology;  

 Site visit to update baseline for landscape and 
visual receptors; 

 Update assessment to reflect modified scheme and 
associated mitigation proposals (e.g. Castle Hill); 

 Revised winter assessment and photography. 

 

3.21. The rest of the chapter is unchanged from the 

published ES. 

Chapter 13: Cultural Heritage 

3.22. Since preparation of the published ES in 2009 the 

following changes have occurred with regard to the 

assessment of the historic environment which has 

resulted in the need to revise the heritage 

assessment, namely: 
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 National planning guidance with regard to the 
historic environment has been revised twice since 

2009 and the assessment presented in this revised 

assessment has been reviewed in line with current 

valid guidance documents, namely Section 12 of the 

National Planning Policy Framework (NPPF), which 

remains supported by the previous planning policy 

(PPS5) Practice Guidance document, which formerly 

supported the now superseded PPS5; 

 Since the 2009 ES, guidance on the assessment of 
impact on the setting of heritage assets has been 

issued by English Heritage (2011a, b – see Appendix 

13A), and has been taken into account in the 

methodology applied in this assessment for the 

revised ES; 

 Prior to the suspension of work on the scheme in 
2010, English Heritage raised concerns about the 

demolition of two listed buildings.  Discussions 

were held at the time and a resolution in the form 

of a suggested set of conditions was agreed. This 

revised chapter provides a section on consultation 

and how the conditions suggested by English 

Heritage are being addressed. 

 Table numbers have changed as an additional table, 
Table 13.4: Criteria for Determining Setting 

Sensitivity of Assets has been added as a result of 

new guidance issued by English Heritage (2011a, b – 

see Appendix 13A). 

Chapter 14: Drainage and the Water Environment 

3.23. Since preparation of the published ES in 2009 the 

following changes have occurred with regard to the 

assessment of the Scheme’s impact on drainage and 

the water environment which has resulted in the need 

to revise the Flood Risk Assessment (FRA) and ES 

assessment, namely: 
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 The National Planning Policy Framework (NPPF) has 
superseded PPS25. The principles remain the same, 

and the current guidance for application of the 

policy (e.g. with respect to climate change) also 

remains the same. The text in the FRA and ES has 

been updated to reflect this and any other 

potential changes in local or regional policy 

documents.  Other minor changes to the FRA have 

been required to ensure references to the DMRB are 

updated (following publication of HD45/09);  

 When work on the scheme was suspended in 2010 there 
were outstanding actions in respect of the flood 

modelling. Consultation with the Environment Agency 

identified two issues related to: 

 Validation of the model output based on the 
anecdotal information that had only recently been 

made available; 

 Review of the compensation storage to confirm it 
would function correctly. 

 The assessment process used in this chapter was 
updated at the end of 2009 to HD 45/09; 

 The water quality assessment tests have previously 
been updated to HD 45/09 but the results were not 

included in the ES. The update of this chapter 

includes the effect of changes in traffic flows and 

the WQ assessment tests. 

Chapter 15: Effects on All Travellers 

3.24. This chapter remains the same as the Published ES, 

2009, apart from Section 15.4 on Guidance and Policy 

Context which is replaced with updated planning 

policy of relevance to ‘effects on all travellers’ 

and revised traffic flows reflected in the 

assessment of driver stress and a revised scheme 

opening year (2017) and design year (2032). These 

changes in guidance and assessment years do not 

affect the outcome of the assessment of the effects 

on all travellers.   

3.25. Interim Advice Note 143/11: ‘Supplementary Advice 

and requirements for the Provision for Non-Motorised 

Users and Accessibility during planning, design, 

construction and handover of Improvement Schemes’ 
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has been reviewed as part of the overall revision to 

the ES.  This document provides additional advice 

and requirements for facilities for Non-Motorised 

Users to supplement TA 90/05, TA 91/05 and HD 42/05.  

IAN 143/11 reiterates the focus required to ensure 

that all HA contracts take due regard for the 

Disability Discrimination Act (DDA) and to ensure 

that every improvement scheme is fully compliant. 

Chapter 16: Materials 

3.26. This chapter largely remains the same as the 

Published ES apart from an update on guidance and 

policy context in section 16.4. The assessment has 

also referred to Interim Advice Note 153/11: 

‘Guidance on the Environmental Assessment of 

Material Resources, October 2011’. 

Chapter 17 Community and Private Assets 

3.27. This chapter updates land ownership details, changes 

in national planning policy guidance and the status 

of planning applications and development land 

allocations since preparation of the published ES in 

2009.    

3.28. The majority of the chapter remains the same other 

than changes to land ownership contact details and 

two additional farms since 2010.   

Chapter 18 Cumulative Impacts 

3.29. This chapter supersedes the corresponding chapter of 

the published ES to take account particularly of 

revisions to the traffic, noise and air quality 

chapters as well as updating development projects in 

the area which have been included in the traffic 

modelling scenarios and in the cumulative 

assessment.  In addition, the Highways Agency 

published an Interim Advice Note 205/08 which 

provides guidance on determining the significance of 

environmental effects, including for cumulative 

effects, and for the management of those effects. 

 


